Parks Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

February 22, 2017
Chairperson Norma Hernandez called meeting to Order at 6:51 am. 

Present- Norma Hernandez, Jessica Schleif, Andrew Fick, Jim Holen, Howard Rub, Eric Halverson, and Aaron Crockett. Michele Tompkins arrived at approximately 6:59 am.
Absent- None.
Staff- Angela Cosby, Libby Lawerance, and Terra Patterson. 
Public comments
1. There were none.
President Hernandez
A. What do you hear- Howard Rub spoke about the high school’s district swim meet. He noted that Genesee Dennis has coached district swim meets and understood event management from both a coach’s perspective as well as the pool’s perspective. Jim Holen said he saw people doing obedience training with their dogs at Shively Park. He noticed the no smoking signs had been replaced after vandalism and suggested the notices about public meetings be placed in more prominent positions in the parks. He believed the ivy growing up the trees had been trimmed 20 or 30 years ago.
Employee Recognition

A. Director Cosby and Terra Patterson recognized Libby Lawerance as the February employee of the month. Libby described her new Introduction to Fitness classes, which were designed to recruit more people to fitness classes. So far, feedback from class participants has been positive. President Hernandez expressed her appreciation for Libby’s perspective and comments. 
Old Business
A. Director Cosby gave an update on the Parks Foundation. Their scholarship program has been expanded to include the Astoria School District and they granted a $1,000 scholarship to the North Coast Swim Club. The Foundation continues to plan for Run of the River and Parks After Dark. The 0K event has not been profitable, so the Foundation is considering whether to continue the event. Jim Holen offered to get more information about the 0K from the Foundation.
B. Director Cosby updated the Board on Staff’s efforts to implement the Parks and Recreation Master Plan. Staff is making good progress with the Parks Maintenance Plans and the Capital Improvement Plan. An open house at Shively Park has been scheduled for March 7th to discuss the site specific plans for Shively and McClure Parks with the consultants.
C. Director Cosby stated the Scandinavian Immigrant Monument project has been put on hold while a memorandum of understanding (MOU) is being drafted by the City Attorney.
D. Director Cosby reviewed efforts to negotiate youth swim team lane rentals with the North Coast Swim Club (NCSC) and the Astoria School District. City Council approved a temporary moratorium on the rental fees until after a work session on March 8th to discuss the entire Parks Department budget and services. The work session is open to the public, but public comments might not be taken.
New Business
A. Director Cosby handed out updated copies of the Park and Program Service Analysis, reviewed the new information, and briefly explained the process for developing the analysis. Board members read the analysis. Director Cosby confirmed the analysis would be presented to City Council on March 8th to help inform Councilors about the current issues and long-term sustainability in the Parks Department. Park Staff needs a quality work/life balance, maintenance of park sites is below average, and recreation staffing needs to be stabilized. All of the recommendations she will make to Council are included in the Parks Master Plan. She was encouraged about the situation because Staff is able to discuss the issues with Council. However, if extra funding is not possible, reductions will be necessary to balance resources with services.
Board members discussed past events that led to the current situation in the Parks Department. Eric Halverson and Jim Holen agreed City Council would have to make some difficult decisions. The Board and Staff talked about Council’s expectations for the level of service the Parks Department should provide with such limited resources. 
President Hernandez was worried programs would be cut and that these cuts would affect the low-income population. Director Cosby referred to the section of the analysis on cuts to programs and services. She explained how these cuts would impact the department and the community.
The Board and Staff discussed non-park sites. Director Cosby explained why these sites are maintained by the Parks Department instead of the Public Works Department. She reviewed how and why other jurisdictions assign non-park sites to certain departments. Jim Holen suggested Public Works employees assist the Parks Department when their workloads are low. Director Cosby and Eric Halverson believed all City Departments were at capacity.
Director Cosby reviewed the maintenance work completed by other entities. She recommended the department start thanking Friends groups and volunteers to encourage continued maintenance. She briefly described the expenses paid for from the Promote Astoria Fund and maintenance work done by contractors. The park maintenance plans currently being developed by Staff focus on maintaining existing facilities instead of reusing sites. However, the site specific plans being developed for Shively and McClure Parks will take a complete look at how to make those sites more maintainable with less Staff time.
The Board and Staff briefly discussed the play structure at Tapiola Park, which was given to the City for free but is expensive to maintain. The structure will need a large capital investment in the next five years because the wood will not last long. A lot of maintenance is currently being done to keep the wood in good condition for as long as possible.
Director Cosby asked Board members to attend the work session with City Council to discuss the Parks Department. The meeting will begin at 9:00 am. She would keep the Board updated on discussions between Staff and Council, but any decisions must be made by Council.
Staff Reports
The following reports were presented to the Board as part of the agenda packet:
A. Maintenance
B. Aquatic Center
C. Recreation
D. Lil Sprouts/Port of Play 
E. Upcoming Events
· Parents’ Night Out, Saturdays (except 4/15), 6:00 pm – 9:30 pm at Port of Play
· Dr. Seuss Night, March 3rd, 6:00 pm - 7:30 pm at Astoria Recreation Center
· City Council Work Session, March 7th, 9:00 am – 11:00 am at City Hall
· Spring Break Day Camp, March 27th – 31st at Astoria Recreation Center
· Family Easter Egg Dyeing, April 14th, 6:00 pm – 8:00 pm at Port of Play
· First Aid/CPR Class, May 13th, 9:00 am – 3:00 pm at Port of Play
F. Future Meetings
· March 22, 2017 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
· April 26, 2017 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
Non-Agenda/Miscellaneous Business

1. Director Cosby confirmed the public meetings on March 7th would be at Shively Hall. The first meeting from 4:30 pm to 6:30 pm would be to discuss McClure Park. The second meeting from 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm would be to discuss Shively Park.
Next meeting will be held Wednesday, March 22, 2017 at 6:45am at City Hall in City Council Chambers. 
